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irst, my thanks to President Tom Kepple for inviting me to Juniata College, a place that has been 

very special to me for a long while. For many years I have followed the many contributions your 

college has made to the study of peace and the role that citizenship plays in our society. I know that 

students from Juniata are uniquely prepared to make our world better by their being there. Second, Juniata 

is the place where my very first Tufts Ph.D. student teaches and just received tenure and promotion three 

months ago. I am so proud of her, Dr. Kathleen Biddle, and you her college. Next, my heart-felt greetings 

and congratulations to all of you gathered here: parents, deans, fellow-faculty, and students.  If you 

Juniata students are like my own dear students, the only people who worked as hard as you did to get here 

are — your parents. Never lose an opportunity today to thank them from your heart.  

 But now to my speech. When I was first asked by President Kepple to speak to you, I was gleeful, 

my mind filled with a hundred speeches that I have fantasized wildly about giving over the years—

usually, to be sure—during the many graduation speeches I have had to sit through! I promptly agreed, 

and then, full realization dawned. First, almost no one in this entire audience will know who I am.  

Second, for the few who do know my work, they will expect me to speak about my research on the 

reading brain!  

 “Hmmmm,” I gulped frantically, “Reading, global literacy, and the evolving brain: now there’s a 

topic that will have every relative out there gripping the edge of their seats!” 

 Then at last a different realization came: I am a teacher.  I would speak about the things I always 

wanted to say to all my own students but that never quite fit within a syllabus — the things I wanted them 

to hold on to long after they were gone. And so, in the tradition of Rilke’s Letters to a Young Poet, I write 

to all of you three brief letters about being citizens and professionals— in the deepest sense— in a 

twenty-first century world. With the help of some of your professors and administrators I have chosen 

four students from the class of 2011 to represent all of you in these letters. 
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Yao Li, Jacqui Johnson, Tyler Morelli, and Erin Schillinger, you are representatives of all your 

classmates, and you, their Juniata families, are representatives of all families. May you each become the 

best of the Aristotelian “good readers,” and in so doing, may you contribute to the “good society” around 

the world all the days of your lives.  

Godspeed, Class of 2011!  

	
  

	
  

	
  


